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This chapter chronicles the career of Dr. Scott G. Isaksen, academic scholar, 
practitioner, leader and mentor. It highlights 12 key accomplishments from 
his 50 years in the creativity field, during which he has authored over 250 
publications, and worked with more than 450 organizations in 30 countries. 
The first 25 years focus on his building and extending the Buffalo-based tra-
dition of creative problem solving (CPS).  The next 25 years highlight the 
broadening practical application of CPS, along with an expanding research 
agenda. 
 

The First 25 Years 
 

Scott’s first 25 years are primarily anchored as an educator and academic.  
Adapting the Pareto Principle, 80% of his professional efforts were focused 
on teaching and research, and 20% was focused on providing services, work-
shops, and consulting. 
 

The Journey Begins 
 

In the Summer of 1970, Scott was invited to participate in a unique research 
project to see if it was possible to deliberately develop creativity.  He had 
been accepted to Buffalo State College to pursue a degree in education, was 
assigned to the experimental group, and started taking Creative Studies clas-
ses in the Fall of 1970.  The Creative Studies Project  (Noller & Parnes, 1972; 
Parnes, 1987; Parnes & Noller, 1972a;1972b; 1973) included four semester-
long courses, and lots of testing sessions.   

The courses were taught by Sid Parnes and Ruth Noller, along with 
numerous guest speakers, and were very experiential and eclectic in their 
approach.  Yet, the core of the classes was learning and applying creative 
problem solving (CPS).  They relied heavily on the Creative Behavior Guide-
book (Parnes, 1967a) and the Creative Behavior Workbook (Parnes, 1967b).  
Students in the courses also had to complete 13 readings each semester and 
write a short reaction paper.  The readings could include articles from within 
the Journal of Creative Behavior, the Source Book for Creative Thinking 
(Parnes & Harding, 1962), or other creativity-relevant sources. 

Early in the first semester of Creative Studies, Scott experienced an 
“aha” moment.  He had turned in his first two and a half typewritten reading 
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reaction paper.  Ruth returned the paper during the following class and it had 
many pencil-written comments, notes, and questions – almost as much writ-
ing as he had done!  This really set him back, as this was very unique in com-
parison to going through the routines of other classes.  It also made him real-
ize that these folks were serious about creativity! 

This event stimulated Scott to have regular conversations with Ruth 
that grew into a meaningful mentorship that lasted until her passing in 2008.  
One of these conversations led to Ruth inquiring if I could be involved in the 
planning and logistics support for the upcoming Annual Creative Problem 
Solving Institute (CPSI, see Parnes, 1975).  So, Scott took a two-week break 
from his summer job to work at his first CPSI in 1971.   
 This led to another “aha” moment for Scott.  His job was supervising a 
team that made copies of handouts, moved classroom furniture around, pre-
pared coffee breaks, delivered audio-visual equipment, and anything else that 
would help make the 1000 leaders and participants happy.  Scott went to grab 
an early lunch during the first full day of CPSI, and was sitting all by himself 
in a rather empty cafeteria.  A tall, slender man approached his table and 
asked if he could join Scott.  As lunch progressed, and introductions oc-
curred, Scott realized he was eating lunch with J. P. Guilford – someone he 
had read about the semester before!  Moments later, others joined us – E. Paul 
and Pansy Torrance, Don MacKinnon, Moe Stein, Don Treffinger, and a few 
of his team.  What an experience!  This event, along with being able to attend 
sessions by these researchers and other practitioners at CPSI made Scott real-
ize that creativity was actually a real, important, and growing field!   

This experience prompted Scott to continue his coursework in Crea-
tive Studies beyond the Project, staying involved in CPSI, and starting to 
work with the Creative Education Foundation (the sponsor of CPSI).  It also 
paved the way for Scott to enroll in the first cohort of the yet-to-be approved 
Master of Science Degree Program in Creative Studies. 
 During the summers, and in addition to staying involved in CPSI, 
Scott had the chance to apply what he was learning within his summer job.  
He managed a resort in the Adirondacks from 1970 through 1973.  It was 
initially a tax shelter for its owner, so it was a fun experience to hire staff, 
make improvements, and spend even more than was earned.  However, the 
third year Scott was to manage the resort, the owner informed him that he had 
to make money, or there would be major tax consequences.  This represented 
a major change, and an opportunity to apply CPS.  This was the first time 
Scott applied CPS outside the classes, and found that it really worked in the 
real world, particularly when he gathered the staff to generate opportunities 
and ideas. 
 

Becoming an Educator 
 

After graduating, Scott landed a teaching job in a school district in Western 
New York, working with intermediate-age children.  This created a major 
opportunity to integrate many aspects of the Creative Studies program within 
the curriculum.  It also allowed for applying CPS with other professionals, in 
committee work, and curriculum development.  For example, in 1976, Scott 
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received a national award from the Joint Council on Economic Education for 
the design and delivery of a mini-economy simulation that provided many 
opportunities for his students to apply CPS.  Eventually, Scott was able to 
move to a teaching position that allowed him to more directly use what he 
had learned by working with gifted and talented students.  

It was during these years that Scott completed his Master of Science 
degree in Creative Studies and conducted his first research study examining 
the relationship between aspects of creative personality and creative process 
(Isaksen, 1977).  He also started his course work for his doctoral program in 
Curriculum Design at the University at Buffalo.  It was during this time that 
Scott also learned of Ruth’s intention to retire from the Interdisciplinary Cen-
ter for Studies in Creativity (The Center) and was asked to consider joining 
the faculty.   

Scott received approval for meeting his doctoral residency require-
ment by working with Ruth for the Fall of 1980 and Spring of 1981.  This 
allowed Scott to shadow Ruth’s teaching for the year, and become more fa-
miliar with all her other responsibilities.  Ruth was not just a Professor of 
Creative Studies, she was also Co-Director of the Center, and had major re-
sponsibilities for CPSI and other work with the Creative Education Founda-
tion (CEF).  During the residency, Scott was asked to help provide numerous 
programs and workshops as a part of the outreach and service missions of the 
Center and the CEF. The CEF was the sponsor of CPSI, published the Jour-
nal of Creative Behavior, provided numerous outreach programs and ser-
vices, and provided various levels of support for the academic program.  The 
CEF was co-located with the Center at Buffalo State College. 
 
Joining the Faculty of the Center 

 

Scott formally joined the faculty of the Center for the Fall of 1981, as an In-
structor and co-director of the Center with Sid Parnes. The primary focus was 
to balance teaching and coordinating the undergraduate and graduate courses 
with completing his doctoral dissertation. His dissertation was successfully 
defended in 1982 (see Isaksen, 1983; Isaksen & Parnes, 1985), and was im-
mediately promoted to an Assistant Professor, and upon Sid Parnes’ retire-
ment, appointed Director of the Center.  Don Treffinger joined the faculty in 
1977, after conducting an earlier evaluation of the potential graduate pro-
gram, as well as a study of the effects of the Creative Studies Project (Reese, 
Parnes, Treffinger, and Kaltsounis, 1976). Don was leading the new graduate 
program, and given his international leadership within the field of gifted and 
talented education, he attracted many teachers within the field.  He also 
founded the Center for Creative Learning to help share our program with edu-
cators round the world.   

The early 80’s were busy, challenging and ultimately productive 
years for Scott and his colleagues at the Center.  There were many opportuni-
ties for providing keynotes, lectures, and workshops on creativity and CPS.  
Scott worked with Ruth to develop the now widely known four P’s Venn dia-
gram to help communicate the many ways to define creativity (see Figure 1).  
Scott was invited to explain how this diagram was created with Ruth in a 
chapter published in honor of Horst Geshka (see: Isaksen, 2010). 
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Figure 1:  The Four P’s of Creativity 

 

Balance and Breadth to CPS.  The faculty had inherited a rich tradition 
from its founders.  The Creative Studies Project had validated the value of the 
instructional program.  Ruth and Sid had already updated the foundational 
instructional creative studies materials (Noller, Parnes, & Biondi, 1976; 
Parnes, Noller, & Biondi, 1977), yet Scott and Don had many opportunities to 
reflect on the strengths and challenges associated with the educational pro-
gram. 
 Scott related a key observation related to a lack of balance within the 
program.  While he was involved in the Creative Studies Project, he had 
friends within both the experimental and control groups (eventually marrying 
a member of the control group!).  One of his friends had dropped out of the 
experimental group after only one semester of creative studies.  This friend 
was one of the most creative people Scott knew.  Later in life, his friend 
wrote numerous TV series and received Academy Awards for his work. He 
left the program because he explained that he already had loads of ideas.  He 
just didn’t know what to do with all of them.    

Upon reflection and examination, Scott and Don agreed that the cre-
ative studies program was heavily focused on divergent thinking and tools.  
The search was on for productive ways to integrate convergence into CPS. 
The faculty and staff decided to attend and study numerous other programs 
related to creative studies.  Roger Firestien and Bill Shephard attended a Syn-
ectics program based on the work of Prince (1970).  Scott and Don attended a 
Synectics Educational Systems program based on the work of Gordon and 
Poze (1973).  John Moffat attended a program based on the work of Kepner 
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and Tregoe (1965).  This provided an opportunity to review other problem-

solving approaches.  One of the key outcomes from this review was the delib-
erate development of new convergent tools that could be integrated within the 
educational program (e.g. Treffinger, Isaksen & Firestien, 1982; Firestien & 
Treffinger, 1983). 

Another key observation was that there was so much more to learn-
ing and applying CPS than the actual process and tools.  Scott had the oppor-
tunity to join Sid on numerous real-life projects outside the academic pro-
gram and observed that Sid was a master facilitator.  No matter what the cir-
cumstance, Sid always landed on his feet!  When Scott tried to mimic Sid’s 
approach, he would fall flat on his face!  Sid was obviously doing loads of 
things right – but what were they? 

One of the other key outcomes from the review was the realization 
of the importance of a facilitative approach to leadership and the development 
of a model that clearly specified the roles involved in applying CPS (e.g. 
Isaksen, 1983; 1992; Parnes, 1985).  A facilitator plays a critical role in man-
aging CPS – and ensuring that CPS delivers results.  People can have an 
abundance of tools and techniques, but determining how, when, and why to 
apply them belongs to the facilitator (e.g. Firestien & Treffinger, 1989a&b; 
Treffinger & Firestien, 1989). 

Don had approached the CEF to take on new outreach efforts to the 
education community, but his comprehensive initiative was turned down.  He 
then founded the Center for Creative Learning, and involved Scott in many of 
its programs and services.  Scott also had the opportunity to attend the Lead-
ership Development Program at the Center for Creative Leadership.  He had 
met Stan Gryskiewicz, the head of that Center’s Creativity Division, at CPSI 
and was able to attend another program called Targeted Innovation.  These 
two programs showed Scott that CPS and creativity were not just relevant to 
education, business and other organizations needed this as well. Scott was 
invited to become a Program Associate and helped to deliver Targeted Inno-
vation courses at the Center for Creative Leadership, as well as numerous 
other client locations around the US.   

Scott was not alone in recognizing the breadth of the need for crea-
tivity and CPS.  Roger Firestien and colleagues founded Multiple Resource 
Associates to provide training and consulting to businesses as well.  They 
also worked to integrate the learning around balance, convergence, and facili-
tation.  Simultaneously, the Creative Studies program was beginning to attract 
interest beyond those involved in education.  Students from other depart-
ments, particularly business studies, started taking creative studies classes. 

It was in the midst of all these exciting developments that another 
critical event occurred.  Sid and the Board of the Creative Education Founda-
tion had decided to leave Buffalo State.  This gave Scott real pause!  That 
meant that the only support from the State of New York for the academic 
program was three full-time faculty lines, two graduate assistantships, and 
office space.  There would be loss of support staff, instructional resources, 
and the sense of protection and reach that the CEF provided.  It also raised 
many questions and issues regarding future collaboration with a key leading 
organization in our field. 
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Scott had to make an important decision: does he stay and fight for 
the future of the academic Center; or does he consider other options.  His first 
stop was to meet with the Provost and Vice President of Academic Affairs of 
the College, Dick Wiesen.  After a frank conversation, Scott learned that Dick 
supported and saw value in the academic program and wanted to see it remain 
and grow. However,  given the stark budget situation with the State, and other 
observations he shared, he advised me to meet with all the Deans on campus.   

This was a challenging reality check.  The program did not sit under 
a Dean, but the Director of the Center reported directly to the Provost.  All 
the Deans had their eyes on the faculty lines and had formed definite impres-
sions about the Creative Studies Program – most of them were not so posi-
tive!  One Dean asserted that no meaningful research had been conducted in 
years.  Another shared the observation that the courses were seen as “easy 
A’s”  and were painfully out of date.  The third Dean actually called the Cen-
ter a “cult on campus.”  Surely, if Scott chose to stay and save the Center, he 
would have his work cut out for him! 
 While mulling all this over (and praying), and while the CEF was in 
the midst of moving off campus, Scott had a very momentous experience.  He 
was leaving campus late one evening in January.  Campus was eerily quiet 
and it was snowing lightly.  As he was approaching his car, he noticed some-
thing on the top of a nearby garbage can.  Evidently, the CEF was disposing 
of some of their stuff that way.  When he approached the can, he found a red 
box.  Much to his surprise, it contained a very special book.  It was Alex Os-
born’s (1953) personal copy of the first edition of Applied Imagination – a 
paradigm-breaking work that created the impetus for the entire Creative Stud-
ies program!  It included a personal note from the publishers and editors of 
Scribners that told Alex how wonderful he was to work with, and they wished 
him many future successes. 

Scott had never met Alex.  Of course, he had to read Applied Imagi-
nation as a part of his studies.  He even got to work at his desk until it was 
moved to the CEF’s new location.  Was there some special meaning to find-
ing this book?  Scott thought so, and I am personally grateful he did. His de-
cision would have a changing impact on my life, and the lives of so many 
others who would join the Center’s academic program. It enabled me to begin 
a 35 year professional career in the field of creative thinking and problem 
solving, and personally, to meet my future wife. 
 

The challenge was on! 
 

Revamping the curriculum and new instructional materials.  Scott and his 
colleagues evaluated and made significant changes to both the undergraduate 
and graduate courses.  They (Isaksen & Treffinger, 1985) blended the best 
from the tradition with their new insights and learning.  The most concrete 
task was building flipcharts for the classes (thanks to Ed Zilewicz!).  Then 
Scott led the team to review and revise course goals and objectives, and cre-
ate criterion-referenced grading systems for all classes.  A new undergraduate 
minor in Creative Studies was created that allowed majors from other depart-
ments to complete a sequence of courses.  The graduate program was revised 



    CELEBRATING GIANTS AND TRAILBLAZERS IN CREATIVITY RESEARCH AND RELATED FIELDS 

 193 

into three major streams of focus and students could obtain a Certificate of 
Graduate Studies in lieu of completing the full Master of Science degree.   

Scott and colleagues also levered the various theories and research, 
along with their practical experiences to make some fundamental changes to 
the CPS process, since this was a core aspect of the academic program.  They 
expanded on the need for a better balance between creative and critical think-
ing by developing parallel guidelines for focusing and convergence – that 
complimented the well-known and established guidelines for generating and 
divergence.  Both divergent and convergent phases of CPS were specifically 
spelled out (Isaksen, Dorval, Noller, & Firestien, 1993).   

They also codified many of the key ingredients that were important 
for the successful application of CPS that were not deliberately included 
within the Osborn-Parnes model.  This earlier model included five stages 
(Fact, Problem, Idea, Solution, and Acceptance Finding).  There was an 
acknowledgement of preconditions like: problem sensitivity, mess, or objec-
tive.  Yet, the insights gleaned from their practical work and research pointed 
out that much more needed to be included here.  This led to the invention of 
the Five O’s. 
 These were now included within an additional stage of the Osborn-

Parnes Model called Mess-Finding (Isaksen & Treffinger, 1985).  Orientation 
focused on improving people’s awareness of their preferred approach to prob-
lem solving, as well as identifying blocks they may have related to CPS.  Out-
look included considering the problem owner’s familiarity with the task, as 
well as the situational aspects involved.  Outcomes and Obstacles provided a 
structure for generating and selecting goals or objectives suitable for the rest 
of the CPS process.  Ownership ensured that those pursuing CPS had ade-
quate influence, interest and need for imagination. 
 

Impact Research – What works?  It was during this time that Scott and 
colleagues began to conduct impact studies designed to find out what works – 
how is CPS applied in the real world?  These impact studies were conducted 
following workshops and training events provided through the Creative Prob-
lem Solving Group, founded by Scott in the early 1980’s.   He would follow 
up on real-life client engagements to find out how those involved were actual-
ly applying CPS, as well as assessing the outcomes from these events.  Fur-
ther refinements and developments within the instructional program and CPS 
were based on this kind of research and development and are well chronicled 
(Isaksen & Treffinger, 2004; Treffinger & Isaksen, 2005). 

One of the major insights from impact research was that the Osborn-

Parnes model depicted CPS as a linear, prescribed sequence of stages.  Within 
these stages, numerous tools and techniques could be deployed.  Well, the 
real-world feedback was that this was not the way people actually applied 
CPS.   
 

Breaking up the CPS Process.  They reported using what they needed, when 
they needed it.  They reported three main clusters of applied activity: obtain-
ing clarity on opportunities and problems; generating ideas; and planning for 
action.  This insight caused Scott and colleagues to literally break-up the CPS 
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process into three main components.  Thus, transforming CPS from being 
considered a prescriptive, linear model and approach (we all used to do ‘run 
throughs’ of the entire process) to an open-systems, descriptive model.  This 
change was reflected in the development and publication of numerous in-
structional resources for use in both the undergraduate and graduate courses 
(Isaksen, 1989; 1991; Isaksen & Dorval, 1992; Treffinger & Isaksen 1992).  
These changes to CPS were also shared in other sources outside the academic 
program (e.g. Isaksen, Dorval, Noller, & Firestien, 1993; Joyce, Isaksen, Puc-
cio, Davidson, & Coppage, 1995; Joyce, Isaksen, Davidson, Puccio, Cop-
page, & Maruska, 1997).   
 

Appraising Tasks and Designing Process.  Once the three major CPS com-
ponents were developed, students and participants could no longer simply 
rely on the prescribed series of stages.  Scott and I worked together to create a 
new component that would help people navigate their way through CPS 
(Isaksen & Dorval, 1993c).  This new component was fundamentally differ-
ent from the others.  For both individual and group application of CPS, the 
three components, and stages within them, related to structuring cognitive 
activity – using appropriate language, tools, and guidelines.  The new naviga-
tional component called Planning your Approach demanded thinking about 
their thinking (meta-cognition) in order to appraise their task and design their 
process to meet their need.  Again these developments were integrated into 
instructional activity within the Center (Isaksen, 1996; Isaksen, Dorval, & 
Treffinger, 1993; 1994; Treffinger, Isaksen & Dorval, 1994) and through oth-
er sources (Isaksen & Dorval, 1994; Treffinger, Isaksen, & Dorval, 1994; 
1995a). 

Parallel to all these curricular activities, major efforts were started to 
develop a robust research, development, and dissemination program.   Scott 
had observed a dwindling presence of researchers and scholars attending 
CPSI during the early 1980’s, and proposed creating a Frontiers in Creativity 
Research symposium to occur at the 30th CPSI in 1984.  Prior to this event, 
Scott convened a working group to explore the current state of creativity re-
search, and jointly created a proposed model for the formulation of future 
inquiry (see: Isaksen, Stein, Hills, & Gryskiewicz, 1984).  The symposium 
was well received.  Scott also decided that more could be done to help foster 
future creativity research, so he invited the first generation creativity re-
searchers (e.g. Getzels, Guilford, MacKinnon, Parnes, Stein, Taylor, and Tor-
rance), as well as a selection of those engaged in current research (e.g. Ama-
bile, Basadur, Besemer & O’Quin, Gryskiewicz, Hausman, Khatena, Kirton, 
Simonton, Toepfer, Treffinger, and Van Gundy) to contribute to an edited 
collection (Isaksen, 1987).   

Scott explained that there was a clear need to build on earlier philo-
sophical and theoretical work on creativity research in order to define a com-
prehensive program of research for the Center (Treffinger, Isaksen, & 
Firestien, 1983; 1992).  This led to the development of an ecological or inter-
actionist framework that could guide research within the Center, and perhaps, 
the field (Isaksen, Puccio, & Treffinger, 1993; 1999; Puccio, Isaksen, 
Treffinger, & Murdock, 1994).  Taking an interactionist approach led to the 
formalization of two projects, beyond the impact research effort, as well as a 
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comprehensive research, development, and dissemination mission (Isaksen & 
Puccio, 1994). 

Figure 2: What works, for whom, under what circumstances? 

 

The Cognitive Styles Project – What works for whom?  The Creative 
Studies Project had clearly demonstrated that it was possible and desirable to 
deliberately develop creative abilities.  Yet, it was also clear from research on 
the drop-outs from the Creative Studies Project that individuals needed differ-
ent things from CPS, and naturally possessed different kinds of preferences 
for CPS.  Initially, this was identified within the Orientation aspect of Mess-

Finding.  Don and Scott both shared experiences related to learning styles 
based on their educational backgrounds.  Based on their shared interest, they 
began to investigate various style assessments, and engaged interested gradu-
ate students in conducting research to examine the connection between styles 
and CPS.  The guiding question was: What works for whom?  Many of the 
style assessments they examined did not hold up to scientific scrutiny (e.g. 
Joniak & Isaksen, 1988).  Ultimately, they settled on the Myers-Briggs Type 
Indicator (MBTI) and the Kirton Adaption-Innovation Inventory (KAI) as 
two assessments that held up well, and were relevant for examining the link-
ages to CPS (e.g. Isaksen, Lauer, & Wilson, 2003) and leadership develop-
ment (Isaksen, Babij, & Lauer, 2003).   
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            Scott met Michael Kirton during the Center for Creative Leadership’s 
Creativity Week event in 1983, and that began a decade-long collaboration.  
Dr. Kirton (1978) clearly asserted the importance of making a distinction 
between creative level (How creative are you?) and creative style (How are 
you creative?).  Scott worked with Michael to design and deliver qualification 
courses for the KAI, advise graduate theses (e.g. Puccio, 1987; Teft, 1990; 
Zilewicz, 1986), and eventually had Kirton qualify the Center’s faculty in the 
use of the KAI.  This resulted in numerous publications (e.g. Isaksen & Puc-
cio, 1988; Isaksen, Dorval, & Kaufmann, 1992; Murdock, Isaksen, & Lauer, 
1993).   
             Scott acquired a grant in September of 1984, that enabled Don and 
Andy Joniak to attend a training and qualification workshop for the MBTI 
delivered by Mary McCaulley.  This was an excellent opportunity for the 
three of them to discuss and debate the aims and methods of the Cognitive 
Styles Project with Mary and her colleagues.     

Overall, this research project has been quite generative for the Cen-
ter, and for many others.  Summaries of its outcomes and potential have been 
well documented (e.g. Isaksen, 2004; Isaksen & Dorval, 1993b; Isaksen & 
Puccio, 1994).  One study within this program examined the relationship be-
tween style and climate of creativity – linking person and process (Isaksen & 
Kaufmann, 1990), and another study examined gender differences in style 
within the organizational hierarchy (Kaufmann, Isaksen, & Lauer, 1996). 
 

The Creative Climate Project – Under What Circumstances?  Scott con-
tinued to conduct and supervise numerous impact studies on CPS.  The many 
changes made to CPS, and linking style as a key aspect of participants’ orien-
tation, resulted in confirmation of the usefulness of the modifications. How-
ever, new challenges to the successful application were beginning to become 
clear.  Participants in CPS workshops found CPS to be very useful, yet they 
were identifying other organizational barriers that limited their application 
potential.  Those who were more successful were identifying many positive 
aspects within their organizations’ work environment.   
          Fortunately, Sid had developed a relationship with Göran Ekvall, a 
Swedish industrial psychologist who had done significant research on idea-

suggestion systems within international organizations.  Based on this work, 
Göran had recognized the importance of the work environment in supporting 
creativity and innovation.  Scott invited Göran to the Center to share his work 
on creative climate.  He began his presentation by outlining an interesting 
conceptual model that included many, if not all, the organizational issues 
Scott had identified through the impact studies.  Göran then shared his work 
on the Creative Climate Questionnaire (CCQ) and the impressive results 
showing the significant differences on climate scores between stagnated and 
innovative organizations.  In 1985, Scott and colleagues immediately worked 
with Göran to translate the CCQ from Swedish into English (thanks to John 
Gaulin and Ed Zilewicz!).  The hope was that the CCQ would tap many of the 
key aspects of situational outlook important for successful learning and appli-
cation of CPS. 
          The work on understanding the climate for creativity became an active 
part of the research mission at the Center.  Numerous graduate studies were 
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conducted (Britz, 1994; Cabra, 1996; Grivas, 1996; Gaulin, 1985; Lauer, 
1994).  A technical manual was written to document the development of the 
Situational Outlook Questionnaire (SOQ) (Isaksen, Lauer, Murdock, Dorval, 
& Puccio, 1995), and faculty members published outcomes as well (e.g. 
Treffinger, Isaksen, & Dorval, 1995b). 
           One of the key developments within this program of research was de-
rived by a critical practical incident.  Scott was working with Gerard Puccio 
on an assessment of climate for IBM.  Climate surveys had been mailed to a 
few hundred participants.  As they opened the envelopes from those who re-
turned their surveys to prepare the data for analysis, Scott noticed that one 
participant has written quite an epistle on the survey. This was set aside as 
they conducted the analysis of the quantitative results. After all the data was 
sent for analysis, Scott sat down and read what the participant had written.  
The person started by stating that he knew what we were trying to measure, 
but felt it was important to inform us of additional aspects of the work envi-
ronment.  Scott took that survey down the hall to Dr. Mary Murdock, who 
had a strong background in qualitative research, and she helped to design 
open-ended questions for the SOQ. This allowed participants to provide deep-
er insight into other aspects of the work environment beyond the dimensions 
of climate.  It also made the SOQ a multi-method assessment. 
 

Taking CPS Global.  One of our British visiting scholars commented during 
a faculty meeting that our approach to CPS was OK for Americans, but would 
not have any value elsewhere.  Scott found that statement challenging.  After-
all, didn’t everyone need access to a creative approach to problem solving? 

During the 1980’s the Center’s graduate program was growing, and 
had a number of international students enrolled.  The first was Marjorie Par-
ker who started her studies in 1985.  She invited Scott to do CPS workshops 
in Norway, and eventually published her thesis called Creating Shared Vision 
(Parker, 1990).  Another was Patrick Colemont, from Belgium, who’s mas-
ter’s project involved creating a series of new International Creativity and 
Innovation Networking Conferences (ICINC).  The first of this series was 
hosted by the European PERISCOPE network in 1987 (Colemont, Grøholt, 
Rickards & Smeekes, 1988) and held in the Netherlands.  This network grew 
from the interest of a few European practitioners who had met at CPSI and 
were already providing occasional conferences.  They wanted to initiate more 
continuous interaction on their side of the Atlantic.  The next was hosted by 
the Center for Creative Leadership in 1988, and resulted in the formation of 
the PRISM network responsible for the North American part of the ICINC 
program.   
 These networks alternated responsibility for hosting an annual event 
and offer an important opportunity for creativity practitioners to meet and 
exchange information (Geschka, Moger & Rickards, 1994; Gryskiewicz, 
1993;  Rickards, Colemont, Grøholt, Parker & Smeekes, 1991; and Rickards, 
Moger, Colemont & Tassoul, 1992).  The development of the PRISM net-
work culminated from the Center for Creative Leadership’s ten-year tradition 
(1978-1987) of hosting a week long International Creativity Symposium 
called Creativity Week in Greensboro, North Carolina (Gryskiewicz & Hills, 
1992). 
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Scott was an active member of the PRISM group and led the Cen-
ter’s team to host the 1990 International Conferences.  The unique feature of 
these conferences was the commitment to have an independent, yet parallel, 
working research conference designed to convene over thirty-five creativity 
scholars (see Isaksen, Murdock, Firestien & Treffinger, 1993a&b).  It was 
quite clear that these efforts were important, as creativity scholars were not 
actively included in the existing main conferences within the field.  These 
conferences served to bring the researchers into view and contact with many 
of the main practitioners within the field. 

These conferences were an important intervention for the practition-
ers, as well as the researchers.  At first, the CSC faculty felt that the two con-
ferences should be separate and distinct.  We really did not think that creativi-
ty practitioners would be interested in attending or being involved in the re-
search conference proceedings.  In fact, we had designed the research confer-
ence so that working teams would meet in break-out rooms, and then convene 
in a larger space to share and discuss their outcomes.  Creativity practitioners 
would be invited to observe the large-group proceedings in a separate room 
that included TV monitors, so those who were interested could listen and 
watch.  At a critical point during the conference, those who were in the practi-
tioner room insisted that the wall be taken down, so they could interact direct-
ly within the proceedings.  The actual level of interest and involvement on 
their part was both surprising and inspiring – the wall came down!  Our in-
volvement in these conferences clearly demonstrated the high level of inter-
national interest and involvement in creativity research and practice, and pro-
vided many opportunities for Center faculty and students to share their work 
on CPS.  These conferences continued for many years. 

In 1991, I joined Scott on an international study tour to examine the 
appropriateness of CPS training in Bergen, Norway, and Bratislava, Slovakia 
(Isaksen & Dorval, 1993a).  The study was partially funded by the Marshall 
Fund.  We planned to offer the standard Buffalo-based CPS course to partici-
pants from the two other countries to better identify and understand the poten-
tial cultural differences. We had been ‘primed’ to look for differences based 
on the comment from our earlier visiting scholar.  Scott and I went to lunch 
with Guttorm Fløstad, a Norwegian philosopher (who had joined the 1990 
Conferences) a few days before we launched our field study.  We eagerly 
shared our plans with Guttorm during a wonderful lunch overlooking Oslo.  
He was very interested and supportive of our efforts, but after taking a final 
sip of wine, stated that we were likely to find differences if you go looking 
for them.  Why not consider looking for similarities as well.  Scott and I went 
to work after lunch to completely overhaul our protocol for the study!  We 
did find meaningful cultural differences, but we also found many similarities 
– particularly that CPS was, in fact, seen as useful and valuable. 

The Center was increasingly seen as an international focus of exper-
tise and knowledge on creativity and CPS, and functioned as a global clear-
inghouse for information.  Scott worked with Mike Fox (1988) to create a 
computer-based system of citations and annotations of the periodical creativi-
ty literature.  He launched the International Creativity Network to share de-
velopments more broadly with those interested through newsletters and other 
activities.  Scott was also able to sort out the relationship with the CEF, and 
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obtained their support for fee-waivers for the Center’s graduate students to 
attend CPSI, as well as for the Alex F. Osborn Visiting Professorship pro-
gram.  This allowed international scholars to visit the Center and its classes, 
work with graduate students, provide workshops and presentations, and col-
laborate with the faculty.  
 

Summary. The first 25 years of Scott’s involvement in the field of creativity 
was based primarily within the academic and educational context.  During 
this time, Scott was internationally recognized as a scholar in the field. Ama-
bile’s recommendation for his promotion to professor in 1992, named Scott as 
one of the top four creativity researchers in the world.   

The commitment he showed for the Center paid off.  When he start-
ed, the Center was perceived as a ‘cult on campus’ and by 1995, it was con-
sidered an academic program of distinction and a center of excellence.  Scott 
also ensured continued growth of the academic program by hiring a new gen-
eration of faculty, acquiring additional staff, and gradually increasing the 
SUNY budget for the program.  Scott developed a great relationship with the 
Center’s sponsor, Dr. Gerald Accurso (Jerry), who served as Dean for Gradu-
ate Studies and Research and Associate Vice President of Academic Affairs. 
Jerry’s support for Scott and his team was critical to the acceptance and 
growth of the Center.  Scott was recognized with the SUNY Chancellor’s 
Award for Excellence in Teaching in 1996.   
 During this period, Scott had also founded the Creative Problem Solv-
ing Group (CPSB) to share the developments being accomplished with the 
private sector.  I joined Scott with this effort in 1988, and we spent countless 
hours designing and developing materials and programs for numerous clients.  
By 1995, we had many clients around the world who sought after our pro-
grams and services.  CPSB was initially integrated within the work of the 
academic Center, to provide experiences for faculty and students, as well as 
direct support for the program.  Yet, the Center faculty and staff encouraged 
CPSB to move off campus as much of the activity was considered a distrac-
tion from its academic mission.  For the next few years, Scott split his time as 
a full-time professor and director at the Center with an almost full-time role at 
CPSB.  One student working with Scott described the situation as riding on 
two skateboards at once! 
 

The next 25 Years 
 

Ultimately, and for a variety of reasons, Scott had to make a choice about 
which of the skateboards should have both feet.  Toward the end of 1995, 
Scott decided to leave the Center, and focus his full-time attention on the 
work of CPSB.  He left the Center just before it was to celebrate its 30th anni-
versary as an academic program at Buffalo State College in 1997.  He wrote a 
detailed history of the Center as a preface to Istvan Magyari-Beck’s treatise 
on economic psychology and the creativity paradigm (see: Isaksen, 2009).  
This preface documented the major waves of research and development, the 
emergence of the academic program, and the wide variety of service activities 
accomplished over the first 30 years of the Center. 
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Scott’s next 25 years are primarily anchored as a practitioner and 
consultant.  Adapting the Pareto Principle, 80% of his professional efforts 
were focused on designing and conducting programs and workshops and oth-
er applied ventures, and 20% of his efforts on academic teaching and re-
search. 

CPSB had been founded during the 1980’s, and its initial purpose 
was to support the development of the Center and provide programs and ser-
vices to those outside the academic program.  After moving the activities off 
campus, Scott built a unique infrastructure that included a full-time director 
of research, support staff for database management, a number of full-time 
Program and Research assistants, and I became the Director of Programs and 
Services.  CPSB provided the unique opportunity to continue to advance his 
research interests, while simultaneously learning from a wide variety of prac-
tical applications of CPS. 

We had a great many client engagements that took us around the 
world (more on this below). 

Scott continued his commitment to the conduct of creativity research 
focused on what works, for whom, and under what circumstances.  He estab-
lished the Creativity Research Unit that included numerous scholars to help 
guide the research mission of CPSB.  Based on years of collaboration with 
Geir and Astrid Kaufmann and others, Scott made numerous visits to Norway 
to conduct workshops and visit various universities.  The Kaufmanns eventu-
ally ‘drafted’ Scott to join the faculty of BI-Norwegian Business School as a 
Professor II of Leadership and Organizational Behavior.  Scott continued to 
teach creativity courses, had access to excellent doctoral students and faculty 
colleagues, and conducted a variety of research projects. 
 Luc DeSchryver, one of the international graduate students from the 
Center, had returned to Belgium and took an academic appointment at a local 
college.  This provided Luc the opportunity to integrate creativity and CPS 
into his own coursework, as well as identify some students who had a serious 
interest in the field.  CPSB was able to provide these selected students with 
internships, and involve them in graduate research projects. 

One of the first studies Scott was able to complete was actually con-
ducted during his last year at the Center.  One of the longstanding elements of 
confusion within the field was conflating CPS with brainstorming.  Moving to 
CPSB allowed Scott to complete the report relating to this confusion (Isaksen, 
1998b), as well as the results of an empirical investigation that illustrated the 
power of following Osborn’s recommendation that brainstorming sessions 
should be led by a trained facilitator (Isaksen & Gaulin, 2005).  
 

Integrating and Applying CPS in Organizations.  Moving to CPSB also 
afforded greater opportunities to engage in longer-term, more continuous 
relationships and projects in organizations. These real-world situations al-
lowed Scott to become more deeply emersed in using CPS to address a wide 
range of strategic business and organizational issues. Some of his work fo-
cused on using his own facilitation of CPS to help organizations achieve crea-
tive results such as new products and services. In other situations he trained 
people to facilitate CPS on their own so they could ignite the creative poten-
tial of people and teams within their organizations. And in many situations, it 
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was the powerful integration of learning and applying CPS that created the 
most compelling opportunities to expand his own learning and develop ways 
to move the professional practice of CPS forward. 
 The work through CPSB helped focus greater attention on broader 
applications for the practice of CPS. Organizations provided the context to 
test and expand the limits the new open-ended descriptive systems approach 
to CPS.  Scott began to explore links between CPS and other topics like stra-
tegic change, change management, and innovation. He had first-hand experi-
ences with managers struggling with the novel, complex and ambiguous situ-
ations CPS was designed to address. The theory of how change was supposed 
to happen came in direct contact with what happens in reality.  We had many 
conversations about the importance of theory having practical implications 
and for effective practice to be grounded in good theory. The work in organi-
zations provided the rich context to learn about the productive integration of 
the two and provided the impetus for a deeper level of understanding and 
impact from the practice of CPS. 
 

Change management and CPS. The work we did with International Master 
Publishers (IMP) produced clear links between the practical facilitation of 
CPS and strategic change in organizations. IMP was a global direct marketing 
company that had been around for many years and needed to plan its next 
wave of growth. At the strategic level, the company needed to get a diverse 
global executive team on the same page about where the company was going 
and how it was going to get there. Scott worked with the CEO and executive 
team to develop a global strategic framework for growing the business. His 
use of CPS resulted in consensus about a common mission, vision and strate-
gy for moving the company forward on a global scale. Creating a shared vi-
sion and strategy for growth can be challenging in any situation. This was 
even more of an accomplishment because it was a family-owned business and 
the CEO was the founder and owner. Scott realized the power of CPS to bring 
different personalities together in a pressured situation to produce consensus 
on strategy. 

A strategic framework for growth is important, but not enough to 
produce actual change. Real and lasting change needs to be managed with 
deliberate and planful action, solving problems in creative ways as they 
emerge along the way. For the first time, the decision was made to embed 
CPS facilitation as a core capability for managing the change on such a scale. 
We began the process of training hundreds of people across IMP. In turn, 
they used their CPS facilitation skills to engage in the work of transforming 
the company with powerful examples of impact throughout. One such exam-
ple was the work of a product development manager trained as a CPS facilita-
tor. She initiated and led work to rethink how new products were developed 
in one of the company’s global business units. Working together, we used 
CPS to develop the global strategy for new product development, identify 
market opportunities and prioritize the consumer needs within each, and initi-
ated cross-functional teams to create new products to address them. CPS pro-
vided the framework, language, and tools used within the updated new prod-
uct development process. When all was said and done, integrating CPS re-



12                                         K. BRIAN DORVAL 

202  

duced product development time by over 50%, reduced the costs by over 
88%, and increased the success rate of the products produced by over 400% 
(Stead & Dorval, 2000). 

Until now, CPS was most commonly used to facilitate idea genera-
tion sessions. It was less about making successful change happen and more 
about running effective meetings. We called it the ‘session mindset.’ The 
work with IMP harnessed CPS to both design and implement strategic 
change, as well as run effective meetings. It demonstrated the full range of 
potential with learning and applying CPS on real business challenges. 
 

Leadership and CPS. Work with the Management Consultant group within 
Coopers & Lybrand (C&L; which eventually became PriceWaterhouseCoop-
ers - PWC) stimulated a new level of understanding about the links between 
CPS and leadership. C&L directors and partners in the consulting area were 
receiving customer feedback indicating their work was not as creative as the 
competition. Their engagement teams were not producing the level of new or 
original solutions customers were looking for and the consulting group need-
ed to change that. 

Scott saw facilitating CPS as a form of process-oriented leadership. 
He had been teaching Creative Leadership in the undergraduate program at 
the Center and was involved in Targeted Innovation programs at the Center 
for Creative leadership.  However, the work with C&L provided a much more 
robust opportunity to fully explore those linkages. These were senior consult-
ants whose specialty was using their content knowledge to add value to cus-
tomers.  And now they were being told that knowledge was not enough. They 
needed a new approach to leading engagement teams that relied less on shear 
knowledge and more on the power of imagination and creativity. 

We worked with C&L to develop a tailored approach to creative 
leadership called Acting with Insight.  It was designed to prepare people to 
lead teams in situations requiring creativity, innovation and change. Scott 
developed new ways of understanding links between different forms of lead-
ership. The program integrated management competencies, leadership prac-
tices, and CPS facilitation. The CPS framework, language and tools became 
the operating system in the minds of the directors and partners leading en-
gagement teams.  
 The power of CPS as a leadership framework was made clear in the 
feedback provided by participants. CPS provided them with something they 
could lean on when the situation was unclear, ambiguous or uncertain. It 
helped them know what to do when they didn’t know what to do. And it 
helped move a group’s thinking beyond the obvious. Whereas they once re-
lied solely on knowledge, process-oriented leadership enabled them to lead in 
ways that went beyond the limits of their own knowledge and expertise, giv-
ing them greater access to the creative imaginations of entire engagement 
teams and clients alike. In fact, clients commented how much they liked be-
ing able to contribute to creating their solutions as opposed to having the so-
lutions given to them. This came about because partners and directors en-
gaged them in the creative process using their new found process-oriented 
leadership skills with CPS.  Acting with Insight was originally presented as a 
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limited one-time offer for senior leaders.  It ended up being offered globally 
many times due to internal demand. 
 

Strategic Change and CPS. Leading engagement teams to produce more crea-
tive solutions is one thing. Changing the frame of mind of state police from a 
force to a service provider is another. Luc DeSchryver, our Belgian colleague, 
student and mentee of Scott was using CPS in his work with the Belgium 
Police. The Belgium Police had been with the South African Police Force to 
help bring about a strategic transformation of the South African Police Force 
into the South African Police Services.  This shift would require a significant 
mindset shift in officers from applying force to engaging in community prob-
lem solving. Luc approached Scott with the idea to train officers and senior 
officials in the police in how to facilitate CPS. The goal was to integrate the 
CPS framework, language and tools within their daily policing to help shift 
their minds and behaviors from applying force to facilitating problem solving.   

We spent a week in South Africa delivering a five-day course in 
CPS facilitation teaching officers and senior members of the police in how to 
facilitate the CPS framework, language and tools. It was an amazing week 
watching participants absorb the training, taking on the skills of CPS facilita-
tion and experiencing the power of a creative problem solving frame of mind. 
It was an honor to be part of the event. There were members of the Zulu tribe 
in the group, one of which was the main client for the event. At the end of the 
course, he announced that they wanted to give me a Zulu name. It was 
Tshepo (pronounced ‘Tepo’), which means believe. He said they gave that 
name to me because I believed and lived Creative Problem Solving and 
helped them in the south to believe that their success lies in exploring CPS.  
Checking in a year later, those who were trained were continuing to make 
progress on the transformation. 
 

New Product Development and CPS. The practice of CPS was not limited to 
designing and driving change within organizations. It has also proved power-
ful for helping organizations better serve customers. We have used CPS to 
develop new products and services that have impacted the lives of millions of 
people around the world – likely including yours. From how laundry soap is 
dispensed to how credit unions serve customers, we have used CPS to pro-
duce tangible outcomes with lasting impact. One such project took place back 
in the early 2000s and had a profound impact on the way people communi-
cate with each other on a daily basis. Scott was approached by a company 
that had a new piece of technology and were trying to decide how best to use 
it. The technology was able to receive a signal in one format, such as an email 
or voice mail, and send it away in a different format such as a text message. 
At the same time, the breadth of signal for mobile phones was dramatically 
increasing. The company wanted to know what consumers would want to be 
able to do with this increased breadth of capability.   

Scott used CPS to design an approach to understanding consumers’ 
priorities and interests. I had the pleasure of being a member of the facilita-
tion team and the process involved identifying needs and generating ideas to 
address those needs. We had a number of interesting observations about the 
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research when it was over. For example, the team noticed how difficult it was 
for many of the participants (mostly in their 20s-40s) to put their cell phones 
down during the 3-hour workshop. Participants often told stories about sleep-
ing with their cell phones and their desire to stay connected all the time. 
When the research concluded, we shared the results with the organization. 
Later, we were excited to learn that the research was being used to develop 
applications for the first version of Apple’s iPhone.  Following up, having the 
insights about the needs of consumers reduced the development time from 
two years to eight months. Apple was also able to use the results to determine 
what functions to ultimately include in Siri.  

Applying CPS in organizations has added great value to organiza-
tions in many different ways. The wide range included developing corporate 
strategy and tactics, to building organizational capability for innovation and 
change, to increasing capacity to develop new and innovative products and 
services. However, it also provided the basis for continuous improvement of a 
series of practical resources (Isaksen, 2000; Isaksen, Dorval, & Treffinger, 
1998; 2000; 2011; Treffinger, Isaksen, & Dorval, 2000; 2006) that could be 
used within our own programs, but also for others teaching courses on crea-
tivity and CPS.  The applied work on CPS also provided numerous opportuni-
ties to reflect on that practice (Isaksen, 1998a; Isaksen & Treffinger, 2004; 
Treffinger & Isaksen, 2005). It also stimulated networks of practitioners with-
in and across CPSB client organizations working together to further their own 
skills and improve their practice of CPS. It also results in networking confer-
ences and communication across networks with the publication of the interna-
tional newsletter Communiqué.   

Working with real-life applied challenges within organizations pro-
vided the basis for continuous improvement of a series of practical resources 
(Isaksen, 2000; Isaksen, Dorval, & Treffinger, 1998; 2000; 2011; Treffinger, 
Isaksen, & Dorval, 2000; 2006 ) that could be used within our own programs, 
but also for others teaching courses on creativity and CPS.   

Figure 3: The Current Model of Creative Problem Solving  
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 In 2000, Scott was given an award by the European Association for 
Creativity and Innovation for the best book on creativity (Isaksen, Dorval, & 
Treffinger, 2000).  At the same event, Joe Tidd received the award for the 
best book on innovation.  Scott and Joe sat together, but neither of them knew 
anything about each other’s work.  They eventually collaborated on a book 
that sought to better understand and integrate the relationships between crea-
tivity and innovation (Isaksen & Tidd, 2006). 

In addition, the applied work in organizations stimulated a new level 
of activity focused on building powerful assessment tools that could be used 
by practitioners to target and design their applications of CPS. 
 

Development and Validation of the SOQ.  Research on the creative climate 
project continued at CPSB, in close collaboration with Göran Ekvall.  Scott 
and Göran had worked initially on the early translation and preliminary ex-
amination of the psychometrics, internal reliability, and validity of the CCQ 
while at the Center.  Many of the CPSB services provided the opportunity to 
apply the climate assessment within organizations, and support further in-
quiry.  Numerous iterations of the initial CCQ lead to the further development 
of the SOQ (Isaksen, 2007b; Isaksen & Ekvall, 2010; Isaksen & Lauer, 2001; 
2002; Isaksen, Lauer, & Ekvall, 1999; Isaksen, Lauer, Ekvall & Britz, 2001).  
An updated technical manual was created (Isaksen & Ekvall, 2007), and 
eventually a series of technical resources were developed so they could be 
downloaded from the SOQ website (e.g. Isaksen, 2019; Isaksen & Ekvall, 
2015a&b).  One of these included an annotated bibliography of the hundreds 
of studies on the CCQ and SOQ (Isaksen, 2019). 

Since the SOQ was integrated into numerous practical engagements 
within organizations, the links with leadership became very clear (Isaksen, 
2007a; 2017; Isaksen & Akkermans, 2011; Swinnen, Teirlinck, & Isaksen, 
2019).  Its usefulness in helping to examine organizational engagement 
(Lofquist, Isaksen, & Dahl, 2018), talent development (Isaksen, Stangl, & 
Hoßbach, 2020), and other strategically important aspects (beyond creativity 
and innovation) for organizations also became quite clear.  Many hundreds of 
organizations and teams around the world have completed the SOQ to help 
them identify dimensions of a climate for creativity that are supportive or that 
need some attention, as well as other factors in their work environment that 
are helping or hindering their creativity at work.  They also have been able to 
identify concrete steps that can be taken to improve the ability to make 
change, innovation, and creativity happen within their team or organization.  
The data from these applied projects are also being used by advanced gradu-
ate students and faculty colleagues for their research studies. 

The work on creative climate also provided an opportunity to build 
on the conceptual model that Ekvall originally proposed (e.g. Isaksen, 2013), 
and to help clarify the growing amount of research being conducted on the 
broad area of the work environment for creativity and innovation (e.g. 
Isaksen, Hoßbach, & Neyer, 2019). 
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Figure 4: A Climate-Centric Model of the Work Environment for Creativity 
and Innovation 

 

Development and Validation of VIEW.  The Cognitive Styles Project also 
continued at CPSB.  On one of Scott’s trips to the UK, he visited Michael and 
Veronica Kirton. They went to a local pub for dinner and to continue their 
conversation.  After a few pints, Scott asked Michael what was missing from 
the KAI. He quickly pointed out that there were two major concepts that were 
not included: the first related to introversion-extraversion; and the other relat-
ed to hard (thinking) and soft (feeling) decision-making.  This insight was 
completely consistent with Scott’s own findings (and that of others) regarding 
use of the KAI and the MBTI (e.g. Isaksen, Lauer, & Wilson, 2003).  Scott’s 
overnight visit concluded with Kirton insisting that Scott go back and engage 
Don to encourage him to attend another KAI certification course. 

Scott returned and caught up with Don and Ed Selby.  Ed and Don 
were interested in making adjustments to the KAI so that it could be used 
with students in educational contexts (Selby, Treffinger, Isaksen, & Powers, 
1993).  Scott joined their meeting while they were working on a new assess-
ment.  After a long and energetic debate (and the creation of walls of flip-
charts!), the three of them decided that they should overcome their reluctance 
to add yet another style assessment to the mix.  They agreed that it was time 
to create an assessment that fit the need to help people understand their pref-
erences when engaging in a creative kind of problem solving (Selby, 
Treffinger, & Isaksen, 2014). 
 After years of basic research, VIEW: An assessment of problem-

solving style (VIEW) was ready for use (Selby, Treffinger, Isaksen, & Lauer, 
2002; 2004a; 2004b; 2004c).  The authors of VIEW collaborated together, 
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and with many others, on a wide variety of research, publication, and applica-
tion projects (see Isaksen, Treffinger & Selby, 2019, for a bibliography of 
many of these).  Their work has led to an expanding program of research and 
development (see: Isaksen, Selby & Treffinger, 2021, for a summary of the 
evidence).   

Scott continued to make his own contributions to this effort by stud-
ying the relationships between VIEW and CPS (e.g. Isaksen & Geuens, 2007) 
and engaging in translations of VIEW (e.g. Isaksen, De Schryver, & On-
kelinx, 2010).  Scott also continued to work on the deeper conceptual founda-
tions of problem-solving style (Isaksen, Kaufmann, & Bakken, 2016; Selby, 
Treffinger, & Isaksen, 2021; Treffinger, Selby, & Isaksen, 2008). 

Figure 5: A Conceptual Model for VIEW: An Assessment of Problem-

Solving Style 

 

 This work resulted in a powerful new tool with a profound impact on 
the individual level helping people to understand their creativity and problem 
solving preferences, as well as groups and organizations stimulating new lev-
els of teamwork and collaboration.  Given its conceptual clarity as an assess-
ment of creativity within people, independent of any specific model of the 
creative process, VIEW was helpful when applied to our work with CPS, but 
also more generally for leadership development and creative collaboration 
more broadly.  The practical benefits are clear.  Many thousands of people 
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around the world have completed VIEW to help them gain insights into their 
problem-solving preferences.  Many hundreds of teams have been able to 
apply these insights to improve their ability to collaborate creatively (see 
Main, Delcourt, & Treffinger, 2017, for a sample experimental research 
study).  The results from these efforts are also being applied for research pro-
jects by master and doctoral level students. 
 

Linking Person and Place. Taking an interactionist and open-systems ap-
proach to our practice resulted in a fundamentally new and improved way to 
more broadly apply CPS, and to help others learn how to ignite creative po-
tential (e.g. Isaksen, 2020).  These applied efforts also led to the development 
of new assessments to better understand people (for whom; VIEW) and place 
(under what circumstances; SOQ).  With the availability of these new tools, 
the natural next step was to examine the integration of people and place. 

Scott’s initial study used the KAI and CCQ (Isaksen & Kaufmann, 
1990) and found only a few small correlations between style and climate.  
Clapp and Kirton (1994) were critical of this initial study and stimulated a 
more comprehensive follow up (Isaksen & Lauer, 1999).  The next wave of 
research applied VIEW instead of the KAI (Isaksen, 2009a).  The hope was 
that a multi-dimensional measure of style could yield more interesting results.  
The interesting outcome was that there were meaningful differences found 
within the narrative qualitative results, but few strong quantitative differ-
ences. 

In order to tease out some meaningful distinctions, the next wave of 
research focused on those with more extreme climate scores – those who as-
sessed their best and worst-case climates, and those with more clear style 
differences (Isaksen & Aerts, 2011).  This study confirmed significant differ-
ences between best and worst-case climates, and also found some significant 
differences in these results for a number of problem-solving styles.  Yet, this 
study only utilized a quantitative analytic approach.  The next study 
(Hoßbach, 2019) used a multi-method approach with a larger sample.  The 
general results from this line of research is pointing out that people with dif-
ferent problem-solving styles have distinct requirements from their work en-
vironment in order to actualize their creative potential.  This is important as a 
continued research effort, but also for organizations facing increased need to 
lead creative change efforts (e.g. Lofquist & Isaksen, 2019).   
 

Key Reflections 
 

I asked Scott to reflect on his 50 years of experience and work in the creativi-
ty field to see what his key learning has been thus far, and insights to guide 
future work in the field.  After 50 years of contributions with significant im-
pact on the field of creativity and CPS, Scott continues to look to the future. 
 

Everything Comes from Somewhere.  Scott used to ask his graduate stu-
dents to identify their antecedents to their own work on creativity.  He would 
share the many people that influenced the work of Alex Osborn as an exam-
ple.  Then, he would share his own.  The big idea was to identify that work in 
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this field does not occur ex nihilo.  We are all building on the previous work 
of others – giants and trailblazers.   
 Too many in our field seem to think that acknowledging the influence 
of others somehow diminishes their own contributions.  Some refer to this as 
the ‘lone-wolf’ phenomenon or the innovator-explorer bias.  Scott’s own ex-
perience is based on celebrating the powerful influence and collaboration 
with others.  Many have drawn water from the same lake – the Osborn-Parnes 
tradition of CPS.  Scott is happy to acknowledge the value of that tradition, 
and the people who contributed – standing on the shoulders of giants – as he 
has worked to take the best of that tradition forward.  He said: “Our achieve-
ments are not diminished by recognizing and acknowledging the inheritances 
from others.” 

So, while he has published many milestones, he makes a point to 
recognize those upon whose work he has built.  He hopes that others will do 
the same, so that people can see how things are all connected. 
 

Deliberate Development of Creativity.  We’ve come a long way over the 
past 50 years.  We can be confident is asserting that we can deliberately de-
velop creativity.  Yet, many questions remain.  Creativity is a complex, multi-
level (individual, teams and groups, and organization) and multi-faceted phe-
nomenon.  We need to seek coherent complexity and take an interactionist, 
ecological, or systems approach to improve our understanding and develop-
ment of this important human ability.  Scott hopes to continue to work on 
answering his: What works, for whom, under what circumstances? Question. 
 

Babies, Bathwater, and Brainstorming.  Scott tells the story of delivering a 
paper at the Third International Conference on Creative and Innovative Man-
agement at Carnegie-Mellon in 1987 (Isaksen,  
1988).  During one of the opening addresses, the head of the National Science 
Foundation looked right at Scott and asserted that “…and we all know that 
brainstorming is nothing more than executive entertainment!”   

Brainstorming is one of the most researched, and least understood 
aspects of CPS.  It is a tool for group creative collaboration, and includes four 
clear guidelines that can be applied throughout the CPS process to set the 
stage for generating many, varied, and unusual options.  Awareness of brain-
storming among practitioners is nearly ubiquitous.  Yet, when asked to identi-
fy the four guidelines, most people fail to do so.  Scholars do not do much 
better.  Although they often cite Osborn, it appears that most have never read, 
personally applied, or tested his full description of brainstorming. 

Sid would often relay to Scott that Osborn asserted that brainstorm-
ing ‘wagged the tail’ of CPS!  In fact, many people think that brainstorming 
is CPS!  Brainstorming is one tool in the toolbox for CPS.  The current ap-
proach to CPS is an open systems framework that allows for the use of many 
generating and focusing tools that are fit for purpose through the design and 
application of appropriate language and guidelines to obtain clarity, generate 
ideas, or plan for action.  Its use is driven by appraising the task and design-
ing the process – all informed by the people involved and their unique cir-
cumstances (e.g. Isaksen, 2020). 
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Art and Science of Facilitation.  Osborn was very clear:  brainstorming 
should be applied, guided by a trained leader (we call a facilitator).  This es-
capes most researchers.  We would go so far as to assert that the effective 
group application of CPS requires a trained facilitator.  But, what is a trained 
facilitator?  Fortunately, there is an expansive literature that outlines the skills 
and behaviors that facilitates CPS (we provide a Compendium of the litera-
ture as a free download at cpsb.com).  We have hundreds of CPS tools!  Each 
tool can be modified to fit a variety of applications – something we call tech-
nique.  A facilitator knows when, why, and with whom to use what tool.  
Some research can guide these choices, but the best source is actual experi-
ence.   

The actual use of CPS tools generally operates at the level of cogni-
tion. Applying the systems-level of CPS demands metacognition (thinking 
about thinking).  Facilitation of CPS moves to social metacognition – creating 
shared mental models or schema for creative collaboration.  Again, an exam-
ple of the multi-level nature of creativity in problem solving.  Much more 
research and learning must be done here to move informed practice forward. 
 

The Rigor-Relevance Divide.  Most academics are aware of this great de-
bate.  Taking a deliberate stance to be ‘in the middle’ is a precarious balanc-
ing act.  Pure academics see you as a mere practitioner, while pure practition-
ers see you as an academic.  People from both camps have influenced our 
work, yet the most influential folks have sought synergy between them.  Giv-
en the tremendous need for creativity as a life skill, the demands for creative 
collaboration in teams, and the necessity for organizational resilience, we 
need more focus on integrating research and practice within the creativity 
domain. 

Trailblazers explore and forge new paths for others to follow. They 
take from the past that which will make them better in the present. They de-
velop new understanding, establish best practices, and set new standards in 
the process. They practice what they preach and build methods and tools oth-
ers can use to carry on. They create successful organizations and build the 
next generation of leaders. They bring people and organizations together and 
form new alliances. In a nutshell, they leave the field better than it was when 
they entered it. And they do it all for the love of doing it. This just scratches 
the surface of what Scott has accomplished over the past 50 years. His contri-
bution to and impact on the field of creativity, the practice of CPS, and the 
countless number of people with whom he has collaborated, has thus far been 
profound.  And the journey continues. 
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